
 

 

 

November 24, 2024 
 
Rhys Harrington 
Senior Capital Project Coordinator 
Planning and Capital Development Branch 
City of Seattle, Seattle Parks and Recreation 
100 Dexter Avenue North  
Seattle, WA, 98109 
 
Dear Mr. Harrington, 
 
This letter is being submitted on behalf of The Cultural Landscape Foundation (TCLF) to request 
clarification, transparency of process, and a better understanding of the role and scope of consulting 
parties in reviewing the current Freeway Park Improvements project which, we only recently 
learned, is rapidly approaching the 90% design development stage.  
 
The following chronicles and memorializes the involvement of TCLF and other consulting parties to 
the present day: 
 
TCLF has been involved with Freeway Park, a masterwork by landscape architect Lawrence Halprin, 
for more than two decades; just in the past decade that has included as a consulting party to a 
Section 106 review process (per a programmatic agreement in 2018), as a supporter of the site’s 
listing in the National Register of Historic Places (2019), and designation as a Seattle City Landmark 
(2022), through its inclusion in the acclaimed traveling photographic and digital exhibition The 
Landscape Architecture of Lawrence Halprin (ongoing since 2016), multiple publications, and other 
advocacy initiatives.  
 
TCLF’s last engagement with Freeway Park was in October 2019 at Seattle’s Town Hall when TCLF 
was invited to participate in an open house hosted by the city. That engagement also included a site 
walk and in-office meeting with city officials and their landscape architecture consultants.  
 
Having not heard anything in several years, I wrote to David Graves, Strategic Advisor at Seattle 
Parks and Recreation, on May 23, 2024, after I read that the city had just completed a 60% review of 
the project. I did not hear back from Graves until June 25, when we agreed to meet. In the following 
weeks I learned that although the State’s Department of Archaeology and Historic Preservation 
(DAHP, the Washington SHPO) had reviewed the 60% status report in early May, other consulting 
parties knew little about the project’s status.  
 
That initial virtual meeting ultimately took place on July 11, with Graves and you, the project 
coordinator. Importantly, at that time no drawings were offered or provided showing the recently-
completed 60% design. On July 11 I emailed Maureen Elenga, Architectural Historian, Transportation 
Project Reviewer, DAHP: “I met with David and Rhys today … As I have not seen anything in two 
years I was curious to see areas like Seneca Plaza.” On July 15, I received a copy of the 62-page April 
2024 “60% Construction Documents ARC Briefing” presentation from Michael Houser, State 
Architectural Historian, DAHP.  
 
On September 10, I again wrote to Graves: “Following our conversation, I learned that there was a 
60% review by the State a little while ago. In talking with others, including the SHPO, they were 
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surprised, based on our decade plus of involvement that we had not been asked to review or serve 
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